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April 16, 2024 
 
Re:  Cases 23060.EO, 23061.EO, 23062.EO, 23064.EO; Mayoral Executive Order 2011-2 
 
At its April 15, 2024 meeting, the Board considered arguments raised by counsel for the four respondents, all 
registered lobbyists, in the above-captioned cases, and voted unanimously to dismiss these cases for the reasons 
explained below.  
 
The cases involve registered lobbyists who made political contributions (both direct and in-kind) to Friends of 
Brandon Johnson, the Mayor’s official candidate committee. Mayoral Executive Order 2011-2, signed by then 
Mayor Rahm Emanuel on May 11, 2011, his first day in office, provides that “[i]t shall be a violation of this Order for 
any Lobbyist to make a Contribution of any amount to the Mayor or to his Political Fundraising Committee.” It 
further provides that “[t]he Board of Ethics shall not accept a lobbyist registration statement from any person who 
it finds to have violated this Order.” Accordingly, the Board commenced enforcement actions with respect to each 
of these lobbyists,  duly notifying them of the Board’s probable cause finding, and affording them an opportunity to 
respond. Arguments were made that: (i) an Executive Order issued by a previous Mayor no longer remains in force; 
and (ii) the Board of Ethics has no authority to enforce this particular Executive Order.  
 
At its February 2024 meeting, the Board, recognizing the significance of these issue not only for these four cases, 
but as to the continuing validity of all non-rescinded Executive Orders after the Mayor who issued them leaves 
office, voted to request a formal opinion of counsel through the City’s Law Department addressing: i) whether 
Executive Order 2011-2 is still in force, given that it was issued by a former Mayor; and ii) if it is still in force, 
whether the Board of Ethics has the authority to enforce it. On April 5, in response, the Board received the 
attached opinion from the Jones Day law firm. The Board’s request and the opinion are attached. The opinion 
concludes that this Executive Order remains in force, but that its selection by the Mayor of the Board of Ethics as 
the means of enforcement exceeds the limits of the Mayor’s and the Board’s authority under the express 
provisions of the Governmental Ethics Ordinance.  
 
Accordingly, the Board voted 5-0 to dismiss these matters, and to formally recommend to Mayor Johnson and the 
City Council that the substantive prohibitions of this Executive Order be codified into law so that the Board can 
enforce it, and the Office of Inspector General could investigate potential violations of it, if necessary. 
 
As a matter of transparency, and because of the importance of the Executive Order process in City government, 
the Board voted 5-0 to make the opinion of counsel public. 
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